Approved 
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

April 4, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, April 4, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time.










2.0 Franz Vail Re: Black Brook Road – Chair Nickerson stated the Board has asked Mr. Vail to come in and meet with them, to discuss the $170K in ARRA funding that is left over. Mr. Vail stated he has discussed the project with AE Com and they believe that the Town could get something done soon because the design is basic but getting the easements would be the sticking point. Selectman Giunta asked if it was just for the front part of Black Brook Road and Mr. Vail replied no, it would be for the whole area, Huse Road, Woodman Road, Black Brook Road and Caulback Road. Mr. Vail stated they would like to apply the “Best Management Practices” (BMPs) to one area because it would be better for the contractor. Mr. Vail noted that the watershed study should be completed this week and distributed next week. Mr. Vail stated they would need to start contacting property owners regarding easements but getting the project done by this summer seems to be reasonable. Mr. Vail noted if there was a study then getting a design drafted would be easier. Chair Nickerson asked if the Town would need to come up with an engineer or would someone be recommended. Mr. Vail replied he has four names in mind, plus AE Com & Paul Fluet with letters to be sent to all six firms stating the project is qualification based and a “Letter of Intent' will be required. Chair Nickerson asked if the fees would come out of the ARRA funding and Mr. Vail replied yes, they would use as much of the $170K as possible. Chair Nickerson asked if there would be any permits involved and Mr. Vail replied there may be some, he is not sure if there are any wetlands but if there are any major impacts then DES may not go along with the proposal. TA Veloski stated he would get the contractor's names from Franz. Chair Nickerson stated there are three spots that have high levels of phosphorus and asked where it comes from. Mr. Vail replied he is unsure, it is not his area of expertise but knows the phosphorus attaches to fine soil materials. Mr. Vail stated the bids could be out as early as June and he feels there is enough time but the Town should request an extension until July for the ARRA funds that are already under contract, then October 1st for the new project. Mr. Vail noted the environmental review is paralleled with the consulting. Mr. Vail asked the BOS to follow up with Hiltz & Buy America on some paperwork that needs to be filed with DES.           



  










3.0 Department of Public Works 







   3.1 Trees on Bay Road – Director VanTassel informed the Board that Browns will be taking down two pine trees on Bay Road because they are in a tricky spot to remove. Chair Nickerson stated removal of the trees is not in the contract. Director VanTassel noted he is not sure if the State would reimburse the Town, so it may have to wait until after Town Meeting. 








  3.2 Budget – Chair Nickerson reported that the DPW budget is over and the Selectmen need to discuss what they are going to do. Director VanTassel stated Finance Officer McGee has provided him with a preliminary update for the budget. TA Veloski explained the budget figures show expenditures through the month of March, there is $53,924 dollars in construction materials and $14,000 dollars in diesel that are not in the current report. TA Veloski stated they need to review all the figures that have been spent through the month of April. Director VanTassel stated he still has some trucking invoices but all of the stone invoices have been paid for. Chair Nickerson stated the Town may not have enough money in the budget for payroll. Selectman Ober stated the DPW would be around $20K short. TA Veloski stated the numbers received today need to be analyzed further and suggested Department Heads freeze any discretionary spending, so the Board can come up with a plan. Chair Nickerson stated the roads are awful and the stones put down need to be covered up. Director VanTassel stated he has not bought any gravel, just stone, the mud was so deep & soft that it was pushed to the sides to dry then put back. Director VanTassel stated it's ugly and cuts some of the Town's roads to one lane but it had to be done. Director VanTassel noted the grader has been running for twelve hours a day and he has been trying not to jump around, to save on diesel fuel. Chair Nickerson stated the Town cannot stop using the grader or diesel fuel. Selectman Giunta made a motion to stop all of the department's discretionary spending going forward. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski, FO McGee, Director VanTassel and BOS to review and project the remaining budget.  





4.0  Department Updates  




  



   4.1 Police – Chief Hankard provided the BOS with a statistics chart through the month of March. Chief Hankard informed the Board the department has been doing more investigation work so they are spending less on fuel but there are a lot of police details going on in New Hampton. Chief Hankard noted details are not taking place for the “Y” project because of the detour. Chief Hankard informed the Board all of the cruisers have made it through inspection, the 2009 cruiser's transmission went but the extended warranty covered the cost. Chief Hankard stated he drove an Interceptor which has more horse power, handles well and is all wheel drive but the interior has been redesigned. Chief Hankard reported that Matthew Terry is almost back from the Police Academy and will be graduating next Friday @ 7. Selectman Ober offered to attend. Chief Hankard explained that Officer Terry had planned a vacation before his employment with the Town and asked if he could be allowed to take the leave under the same arrangement as Officer Benoit was granted. The BOS agreed this would be okay. Chief Hankard stated National Drug Take Back Day will be held on April 28, 2012 from 10-2 pm at the Sanbornton Police Department. Chief Hankard stated the preliminary application for DWI checkpoints has been submitted and he will let the Board know of the dates as it gets closer. Chief Hankard reported that gas is the big thing is the department's budget but they should be alright. 







     4.2 Fire Department – Chief Dexter stated he was at the 75 acre brush fire in Hill today and will be running a second operation setup tomorrow. Chief Dexter noted that all of the crews at the fire were pulled out at 4:00 pm and he was in charge of Resources & Accountability. Chief Dexter informed the BOS that the “super boxes” are getting very popular by word of mouth and he has received calls for some older family members. Chief Dexter reported that two of the department's EMTs are starting to train as Firefighters, so they will be dually trained. Chief Dexter stated he has changed the Standard Operating Guideline's (SOG's) 25% rule, in order to get more responders from 7 pm to 5 am and it allows for people to better manage their schedules. The Board agreed with the change. Chief Dexter informed the Board he has received truck bids as of last Friday in the amount of $233K to $261K and they will be reviewing those bids then reporting back to the BOS. Chief Dexter noted his gas budget line will be over, he is looking to include cleaning supplies in a line item for next year and he has been doing a lot of preventative maintenance, which has been working well.      







  




5.0  Old Business 









  5.1
Bodwell Property – Purchase & Sales Agreement – TA Veloski informed the Board that Realtor Doug Rollins is discussing taking the $1K deposit off the table with the Bodwells'.    






  


  5.2 Plummer Road Bridge – Contract – TA Veloski reported that the Town's Attorney has reviewed the contract and added that payment be made after the bridge is inspected. The BOS signed the contract.  
  






  5.3
Building & Grounds Form – The BOS reviewed & approved the new form with the addition of the Town's address.  







    5.4 Housing Advisory Committee – TA Veloski stated Attorney Boldt says the committee falls under the Master Plan as advisory. Mr. Whalen has been citing the establishment of commissions. 







     5.5 Payment for Roads – TA Veloski informed the Board that the $3,909 dollar payment accepted by them was a tax payment. 






   5.6 Ballot – The BOS reviewed. 






              5.7 Warrant Article #6 – The Board agreed unanimously to remove this warrant article regarding the cupola and take the funds from the Buildings & Grounds CRF.  

  5.8
Flag Plaque – Has been received and looks nice! 








6.0 New Business     




  




  6.1
Memo from Town Treasurer – The Board reviewed a request to transfer $4,441.66 dollars from the Police Special Detail Fund to the General Fund. The BOS signed. 
  6.2
Knox Mountain Road – Burns deed – The BOS signed and AS Rollins witnessed the deed. 










  6.3 Tax Deed properties – The BOS reviewed the list of potential tax deed properties. 6.4 SB2 Ballot Warrant Article – Under advisement. 




  6.5 E-mail from Peter Swain – Forwarded to Recreation. 



   6.6 E-mail from resident Re: Plummer Bridge – The BOS reviewed, under advisement. 

   

  



     

  6.7
Update on the Budget Committee – Selectman Ober provided the rest of the Board with a report of changes made by the Budget Committee at their last meeting. Selectman Ober noted the retirement money ($5,994 dollars) that was taken out of the Library's budget was for Martha. The BOS disagree with the decision. 



    6.8 Perambulation – Selectman Ober reported the New Hampton perambulation took  eight hours due to steep slopes. A report will be sent to the Town. 


    6.9 Milfoil Warrant Article – Selectman Giunta stated milfoil has to be hand pulled a certain way, so the plant does not spread/reproduce and usually chemicals are used. Selectman Ober asked who gets the money and Selectman Giunta replied FO McGee said the removal company but he would be more comfortable if they were to use chemicals. Chair Nickerson made a motion to remove Warrant Article #5 (Milfoil) from the warrant. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



   
   


7.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – None at this time.




        








8.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





              8.1 3/21/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the approved meeting minutes of March 21, 2012. Chair Nickerson motioned to change two minor things in the approved meeting minutes of March 21, 2012. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    




  



   8.2 3/28/12 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of March 28, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of March 28, 2012 with corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 











  


9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.












10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed, approved and signed the following; a solar exemption from Todd & Jennifer Schongalla for Tax Map 20, Lot 84, a Veteran's Credit from Leo Tocci for Tax Map 20, Lot 81 and a Current Use Application from Isabelle Reneau for Tax Map 16, Lot 56.    




  









11.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



            

 





12.0 Town Administrator’s Report - Under new business.  


                 













13.0 Selectman's Reports – None at this time.  








       





 

 


14.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:12 p.m.














15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, April 11, 2012 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices.
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

04/04/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


